NEWS BRIEFS

Civinettes

The Civinettes are having a banana split on Tuesday, Oct. 21 at 6 p.m. at Long Student Center large lounge. All female students interested in joining the Civinettes are invited to attend.

PIRG refunds

Elon College PIRG will be offering refunds for your \$2 PIRG fee paid at registra-tion. The scheduled refund date is Oct. 22 and Nov. 5 from 12-2 p.m. and Oct. 29 and Nov. 12 from 1-3 p.m., Long Student Center.

TKE

TKE Fraternity will hold their annual Fall JAM on Tuesday night, Oct. 21 at Rebel's Lounge. The JAM will feature live Rock and Roll music by the "TKE JAM BAND." Refreshments will be served from 8-1.

Senate meeting

There will be a senate meeting today at 6 p.m. in Long 208.

Religious lunch

On Tuesday, Oct. 21 Chaplain Bill Sharpe and the Religious Life Committee will sponsor another religious concerns luncheon.

Faculty, staff, students—anyone in Elon's community is invited to attend and discuss common interests and concerns.

If interested, bring a sack lunch or a meal ticket variety to second floor McEwen at 1 p.m.

Evening worship

The Annual Fall Evening Worship Service will be held Thursday, Oct. 23 at 7:30 p.m. in Whitley Auditorium. The Rev. Howard Thompson, pastor of Burlington Assembly of God will be the guest speaker. Our own Elon College Choir will provide music for the program. There will be a reception after the worship service in West Dorm Par-

Pre-registration is scheduled for Nov. 6

By Mari Behrend

Pre-registration for the winter term and spring semester has been scheduled for Nov. 6, 7, 10, 11, 12, 13,

Advisers are picking up their pre-registration packets now. All students are asked to contact their advisers to set up appointments to discuss their course work for the upcoming terms before pre-registration dates.

Several new courses will highlight the curriculum for winter and spring terms.

During winter term the Literature, Languages and Communications Department will offer Eng 271, Oriental Literature with readings from the Arabic, Persian, Chinese and Japanese to be taught by Dr. Fred West. Com 371-A, Introduction to Television, will be taught by Gerald Gibson.

The new English courses to be featured in the spring are Eng 371-A, Science and Human Values, to be taught by Dr. Andrew Angyal and Eng 271-A, Poetry Writing, taught by Peggy Kent.

Dr. Mary Ellen Priestley will teach Com 426, Advanced Editing and Editorial Writing and Com 326-A, Feature Writing, which was formerly offered only winter formerly offered only winter

A photo-journalism course, Com 271-A, will be taught spring term by Jim Lasley, photographer and editor-owner of City-County Newspaper in Burlington.

The other departments and their new listings for winter term, and spring semester will be featured in next week's Pendulum.



Chuck Mills is the Pendulum's student of the week.

student of the week

Student of the Week

Chuck Mills, chemistry and biology major, has been chosen by the Pendulum as Student of the Week. Chuck, a senior from Tabor City is an honor student, president of Beta Beta Beta, recipient of the Brannock award (given to an outstanding senior chemistry student), a lab proctor, and a student respected by both fellow students and profes-

Chuck loves the study of biology and chemisty and enjoys helping others understand his excitement for his studies. Many students know Chuck as a dedicated lab proctor. His love for working with other students is evident in the fact that he tries so hard to answer questions or find the answer to questions students ask

"I think Elon has a great (chemistry and biology) department. The teachers are really enthusiastic about their work." Chuck shares that enthusiasm.

The instructors feel the same way about Chuck that he feels about them. Dr. House, assistant professor of biology, had this to say about Chuck: "He is a very hard-working, conscientious student. He makes an effort to do things right the first

After graduation Chuck plans to enter medical school and become a general practitioner. "I don't care about making any big break-through or becoming famous. I want to work with the people as individuals; I simply want to help."

Shea's donates 25% of profits

By Robin Adams
Today Shea's Restaurant is donating 25 percent of their cash receipts to Elon College. "Elon has been very good to us," says owner Bobby Baldwin. "The least we could do is to help the people at the college."

During the lunch period, Shea's will have a crew of 22 employees working to make sure that everybody is seated in the shortest time possible. "We anticipate lunch being the busiest time and if we can seat everybody, I feel sure we can serve them in no time."

"I don't think that the people in Burlington are

aware of how important the students at Elon are to the economy," says Baldwin. "We have plenty of students and faculty who come here and eat."

Shea's Restaurant is built in the style of a barn, with two unique salad bars. One is in a bath tub, and the other is in a wagon bed. The restaurant can seat 180 people. But the loft is the most popular place to sit.

Shea's donation will go to the Annual Fund at Elon College. Annual Fund monies are used for various projects. One of its most important uses is to help keep down tuition at Elon. "At present Elon students pay only about three fourths of the total cost of their education," says Jo Watts Williams, director of devesee map. on p. 11

The Savings Shoppe

204 W. Main St. Gibsonville 449-4771

We specialize in wicker and imports.

> With this ad get a 15% discount



Can ERA convince 3 states to approve it?

ERA must win approval in 38 states by June 30, 1982 to attach itself to the growing list of Constitutional Amendments. To date 35 state legislatures have approved ERA; 15 have not, including North Carolina and several other southern

According to Eleanor Smeal, president of the National Organization for Women, "ERA is in big trouble, the well-financed forces of the right-wing have

launched divisionary tactics on a variety of fronts, designed to prevent us from concentrating our efforts on

One divisionary tactic draining the energies of ERA zealots is recission, i.e., the efforts of yea states to change their votes to nay. The drain is both psychologically and financially wearing on an organization which sustains itself on volunteer womanpower and a limited number of contribution dollars. While recission campaigns in more than a dozen states are being decided in ERA's favor, the litigations and repetitive campaign procedures are costly and demoralizing.

NOW has come up with one effective counter offense: boycotting non-ratified states as convention sites for labor, business and other meetings. The state of Missouri responded to the boycott with two lawsuits. Fortunately for ERA, the lower courts have upheld the boycotts and the Supreme Court refuses to hear ap-

Despite the apparent victories with regard to recission and the boycotts, NOW is far from confident of the final outcome.

ERA adversaries intend to deplete the energies and resources of NOW by waging war against ratification and for recission in as many states as possible. NOW

cont. on p. 11

WSOE SPECIAL **PROGRAMMING**

• Football games

•Elon College Community Church, 11-12 noon, Sunday •Sports Scene, 5 p.m. weekdays

•Concert reviews, 8:55 p.m. weekdays

Halloween Night

•WSOE's War of the Worlds

•A radio drama

•Jeff Wayne's War of the